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Dear Acting Captain Altorfer:

Our office has completed its review of the materials related to Recommendation 37.2 that have
been submitted to us as part of the collaborative reform process. After reviewing the package
and information provided by the Department, the California Department of Justice finds as
follows:

Recommendation 37.2: The SFPD needs to reassess its use, storage, and collection of Field
Interview cards to ensure data retention and collection are in accord with legal requirements.
Annual audit of Field Interview cards should be part of the data retention practices.

Response to Recommendation 37.2:

Over the past four years, SFPD conducted an assessment and audit of its Field Interview (Fl)
system, which involved filling out and storing paper cards. SFPD determined that the process
had various deficiencies, including (1) that the card itself was small, and thus made the officer’s
handwriting illegible, and (2) that the cards were rarely fully completed. Given these issues,
SFPD decided to migrate to an electronic system in early 2021. The new, online field interview
(F1) system is integrated into the Crime Data Warehouse.

To codify this new process, SFPD issued a Department Notice, which advises members on when
to complete an electronic Fl report, and directs members to enter into the electronic Fl report
as much information as known because it may help with investigative leads in the future; to that
end, members are encouraged to include any associated CAD number and indicate whether the
encounter was captured on body worn camera footage. Members are required to enter all Fl
reports into the Crime Data Warehouse by the end of their watch. In order to sign off on an Fl
report, the member must complete an “Officer Declaration.” After the member’s sign off, a
supervisor is required to review and approve the Fl report; in their review, the supervisor is
looking for the officer’s compliance with department policy and legal requirements. A Fl report
that is in need of supervisory review and approval will appear in the Crime Data Warehouse



under the category of “Reports Pending Approval” until a supervisor reviews it. Supervisory
review of Fl reports is governed by the same policies as supervisory reviews of incident reports
(Department General Order 1.03, the SFPD Department Manual, and Department Notice 20-
134).

SFPD rolled out training on the new Fl report system in March and April of this year. To ensure
ongoing review of the Fl reports, the Staff Inspections Unit (SIU) will conduct an annual review
of the Fl reports in the crime data warehouse to ensure that the Fl reports are complete. The
annual review is governed by the Strategic Management Bureau Order 21-01 on SIU Procedures.
Based upon all of the above, the Department of Justice finds that SFPD is in substantial
compliance with this recommendation. While the Department of Justice finds SFPD in
substantial compliance, this policy is still in its early stages and the Department will monitor the
SIU annual review process during the remaining phase of the Collaborative Reform Initiative.
Please let us know if you have any questions or would like to discuss these further.

Tanya























